THESIS

FIRE, FUNGI, FLORA, AND FLOW: POST-FIRE FUNGAL COMMUNITY ASSEMBLAGES, VEGETATION ESTABLISHMENT, AND SOIL HYDROPHOBICITY IN FORESTS OF THE SOUTHERN ROCKY MOUNTAINS

Submitted by

Michael A. McNorvell

Department of Forest and Rangeland Stewardship

In partial fulfillment of the requirements

For the Degree of Master of Science

Colorado State University

Fort Collins, Colorado

Summer 2023

Master's Committee:

Advisor: Camille Stevens-Rumann

Charles Rhoades Michael Remke Michael Wilkins Copyright by Michael McNorvell 2023

All Rights Reserved

ABSTRACT

FIRE, FUNGI, FLORA, AND FLOW: POST-FIRE FUNGAL COMMUNITY ASSEMBLAGES, VEGETATION ESTABLISHMENT, AND SOIL HYDROPHOBICITY IN FORESTS OF THE SOUTHERN ROCKY

MOUNTAINS

Wildfire is an important ecological driver of ecosystem dynamics in the southern Rocky Mountains at multiple landscape scales, guiding establishment of forest biota both aboveground and below. Size, frequency, and severity of wildfires in coniferous forests across the western United States is increasing at an unprecedented rate. Despite wildfire's significant but disparate influences on forest soils, post-fire research has often focused on aboveground vegetation in isolation from study of belowground soil characteristics and the fire ecology of soil biota. Fungi are vital to forest ecosystems for their functional roles, however, the effects of wildfire on forest-specific fungal communities and how those communities subsequently influence post-fire vegetation communities and soil environments has not been extensively researched in the region over the past several decades. This is a prominent knowledge gap, especially as fungi are highly variable across functional groups, space, and time even in unburned systems. Thus, to build on our understanding of contemporary fire ecology in forested ecosystems of the Southern Rockies, we investigate three wildfires that burned in the state of Colorado during the 2020 fire season and address three research objectives: 1) Examine the influence of forest type and fire severity on post-fire fungal community composition across soil depth and temporal gradients; 2) Determine the effects of post-fire fungal community diversity on forest understory plant diversity and abundance; and 3) Explore relationships between fungal assemblages and observed soil hydrophobicity in burned forested environments. We found that though fire severity and soil depth were the primary influences on quantified fungal diversity, the composition of fungal community assemblages was most heavily influenced by forest type: forests developed fungal communities compositionally unique to one another just two years after fire. Diversity of fungi showed significant influence on aboveground plant diversity and abundance, especially mutualistic fungi (ecto- and arbuscular mycorrhizae) and their respective plant hosts. Finally, significant relationships between fungal diversity and soil hydrophobicity were observed mediated by forest type, fire severity, soil depth, and year post-fire, though these patterns were difficult to surmise and the influence of other important variables may be at play. By more fully understanding how soil fungi interact with aboveground vegetation establishment and belowground soil conditions after wildfire, this research may help inform managers of pathways to better achieve desired post-fire outcomes by leveraging fungal relationships in soil remediation, site preparation, and conservation of post-fire forest ecosystems.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to acknowledge my advisor, Dr. Camille Stevens-Rumann, for her guidance supporting the navigation and completion of my dream research project over the last two years. I give the utmost appreciation to the Colorado Water Center, Colorado Forest Restoration Institute, and the BLM Joint Fire Science Program for contributing funding to research costs and tuition payments towards the completion of my Master of Science degree in Forest Sciences. This financial support helped to fund several incredible field and laboratory technicians, including Shannon Iral, Maddy Minard, and Grace Nykol. Many thanks to Kate Weimer, Jamie Woolet, Maria Vicini, Gabriela Szyniec, and Alison Goodrich for the additional technician and data collection support they provided.

My committee members and their respective research groups, including Dr. Chuck Rhoades with the USFS Rocky Mountain Research Station, Dr. Mike Wilkins with CSU's Soil and Crop Sciences Department, and Dr. Mike Remke formerly of the Mountain Studies Institute and Fort Lewis College, were instrumental in the preparation and thorough completion of this study and its deliverables. Additional collaborators include Gloria Edwards of the Southern Rockies Fire Science Network, who aided in obtaining funding for this project and will be vital in seeing it communicated to those outside academia who may find its contents useful, and Dr. Bo Stevens of the USDA Agricultural Science Service who instructed me on the skills necessary for bioinformatics and coding. I would also like to thank Alex Siggers of CSU's biology department for his additional statistical support in this regard.

Finally, I would like to thank my parents, Thea and Jarrod, who have supported me in more ways than I can count throughout the entirety of my life, and my partner, Amanda, without whom my experience over these last two years would have been filled with far less love, light, and laughter. Their affections have provided me with the strength and feeling of self-efficacy necessary to accomplish such a herculean task as this research has been. To all of these individuals, groups, family, and friends, this thesis bears the fruit of your labors of support and dedication.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
Chapter 1 - Fire, Fungi, Flora, and Flow: Post-fire fungal community assemblages, vegetation	n
establishment, and soil hydrophobicity in forests of the Southern Rocky	
Mountains	1
Background	1
Methods	6
Site Selection and Plot Establishment	7
Field Sample Design	8
Laboratory Methods	10
Statistical Methods	11
Results	12
Forest Type and Fire Severity Drive Fungal Beta- and Alpha-Diversity	13
Fungal Diversity Influences Observed Plant Diversity and Percent Cover	15
Fungal Diversity Affects Presence of Soil Hydrophobicity	17
Discussion	19
Conclusion	24
Bibliography	27
Appendix	36
Tables	36
Figures	40

Chapter 1

Fire, Fungi, Flora, and Flow: Post-fire fungal community assemblages, vegetation establishment, and soil hydrophobicity in forests of the Southern Rocky Mountains

Background

Wildfires are an essential forest ecosystem process influencing soil conditions and guiding composition of organisms both aboveground and below. Area burned, frequency, and ecological impact of wildfire (hereafter fire severity) in coniferous forests across the western United States is increasing at an unprecedented rate (Parks and Abatzoglou, 2020; Dennison et al. 2014). Though wildfire impacts microbial communities at larger ecosystem scales via interacting effects on plant and soil characteristics (Adkins et al. 2020), post-fire research in recent decades has often focused on impacts of uncharacteristic fire behavior on aboveground vegetation in isolation from study of belowground soil characteristics and the ecology of important soil biota such as fungi. There remains a considerable knowledge gap in understanding post-fire drivers of succession and recovery in conifer-dominated ecosystems as soil fungi, though less directly visible, are no less indispensable for their role in long-term forest health at multiple interacting scales.

Fire severity significantly affects the degree to which forest fungal communities and their surrounding soil environments change. Fungi are sensitive to increases in soil temperature, with wildfire resulting directly in fungal mortality due to soil heating (Hart et al. 2005). Organic surficial soil horizons, where a majority of fungal species proliferate, are often completely destroyed in intense wildfire events (Joergensen and Wichern, 2008). Thus, wildfire generally results in temporary reductions in fungal community diversity and relative abundance compared to pre-fire levels (Holden et al. 2013; Dooley and Treseder, 2012). Soil organic matter

consumption by higher intensity fires decreases soil stability and water-holding capacity, and contributes to the creation of pyrolyzed hydrophobic compounds, soil water repellency, and erosion risk (Wondzell and King, 2003; Steindorff et al. 2021). High vegetative and fungal mortality in higher-severity fires also results in removal of soil-stabilizing plant root and fungal hyphae structures (Gyssels et al. 2005; Paul, 2014). In tandem, wildfires undermine soil structural and biological integrity in forest soil environments increasing erosion potential, expediting biologically-available resource outputs, and diminishing short-term recovery and long-term forest productivity (Hart et al. 2005; Atanassova et al. 2014; Certini, 2005; Smith et al. 2005; Mainwaring et al. 2013). With western US coniferous forests projected to experience an increase in frequency of uncharacteristically large and severe wildfires, forest management in post-fire environments will require better understanding of contemporary wildfire impacts on vegetation succession from multiple interacting perspectives, including that of plant-fungal-soil relationships, in order to minimize forest regeneration failures in post-fire ecosystems.

Fungi are essential pioneers in post-disturbance environments as they facilitate breakdown and plant-uptake of complex organic material. Decomposition driven by fungal communities provides key nutrients and resources for present and future forest vegetation cohorts, both indirectly through nutrient cycling and directly with plant roots through mycorrhizal facilitation (Paul, 2014). Organic matter decomposition and hyphal growth after fire contribute to soil aggregation, increasing water-holding capacity and reducing erosion potential post-fire (Filialuna and Cripps, 2021); laboratory studies indicate some species of fungi may even be responsible for the breakdown of pyrolyzed hydrophobic waxes and lipids in-situ, further demonstrating the role fungi play in reducing the likelihood of soil erosion after fire (Steindorff et al. 2021). Thus, in extremely inhospitable soil conditions resulting from

high-severity wildfires, fungal regeneration is likely linked to post-fire soil hydrophobicity dynamics and plant-nutrient availability, influencing post-fire vegetation composition in forest ecosystems (Claridge et al. 2009).

Functional group assignment is fundamental to determining fungal community response to fire in forested environments. Saprophytic fungi (saprophytes), the most abundant fungal functional group, source carbon directly from decomposition of dead wood and other organic matter sources (Volk, 2013). Saprophytes tend to dominate post-fire fungal community composition and relative abundance in dry and mesic forests alike, especially those species with particular aptitude for breaking down more recalcitrant carbon found within charred wood (Pulido-Chavez et al. 2021; Holden et al. 2016; Edman and Eriksson, 2016; Steindorff et al. 2022). Saprophytes may develop into ectomycorrhizal fungi (EMF), forming associations with vegetation roots in which plant-produced photosynthetic carbohydrates are exchanged for resources more easily acquired by fungal hyphae over wider distances and in smaller soil pore spaces. EMF species are significantly impacted by fire severity due to consumption of organic matter and association with plant species (i.e. shrubs and trees) that may take years to several decades to establish and dominate a post-fire site (Holden et al. 2013, Treseder et al. 2004). Arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi (AMF) rely almost exclusively on plant hosts for carbon sequestration and proliferation rather than through consumption of soil organic matter. Conversely to EMF, AMF often return to pre-fire levels of diversity and relative abundance in just a few years post-fire due to early post-fire presence of suitable pioneer plant hosts (i.e. graminoids and forbs) and a lack of reliance on organic matter accumulation in order to proliferate (Treseder et al. 2004). Research on fungal responses to forest fires has typically been limited by analysis within a single forest type. With such variable responses to wildfire across

both aboveground vegetation and belowground fungal functional groups, more fully understanding post-fire fungal dynamics, including analysis of functional subgroups and communities in disparate forest types, is critical to an expanded view of the ecological response of forested communities to wildfire.

The southern Rocky Mountains (hereafter the Southern Rockies) spanning from southern Wyoming to northern Arizona and New Mexico are comprised of multiple forest types influenced by elevation-driven climate gradients. Two such forest types of particular interest given their climatic, hydrologic, and historical fire regime contrasts are dry forests at lower-montane elevations (1,800-2,600 m) and mesic forests at subalpine elevations (3,000 to 3,600 m). Lower montane forests experience relatively high summer temperatures and low summer precipitation accumulation (Kaufmann et al. 2006). Typical tree indicator species including ponderosa pine (*Pinus ponderosa*) are drought-tolerant and adapted to frequent (7-50 years), low-to-moderate severity fires that burn a spatial mosaic of isolated individuals, denser clusters, and gaps occupied by herbaceous understory plants (2006). In contrast, subalpine forests experience lower average summer temperatures and more substantial average summer precipitation accumulation than lower montane forests and are home to codominant tree species Engelmann spruce (*Picea engelmanii*) and subalpine fir (*Abies lasiocarpa*)(Veblen et al. 1994). Fires in these more productive ecosystems are less frequent (300-600 years) than in lower-montane forests, but are typically higher in severity when fires do occur owing to greater stand (i.e. fuel) densities and connectivity (Romme and Knight, 1981).

Post-fire vegetation dynamics have been extensively studied in lower-montane and subalpine forests of the Southern Rockies over the past several decades, with clear evidence to support disparate compositional responses driven by forest-type variability (Kaufmann et al.

2006; Veblen et al. 1994); however, research on fungal responses to fire in these forests is overall scarce. Hamman et al. (2007) analyzed the effects of fire severity on fungal community structure in lower montane forests fourteen months after the 2002 Hayman Fire in Colorado. Though burned stands showed significant decreases in overall fungal abundance as compared to their unburned counterparts, there was no significant difference in fungal species richness between stands burned at low and high-severity (Hamman et al. 2007). Additionally, AMF specifically were found to be most abundant in low-severity burn sites, while there were no significant differences in AMF abundance between high-severity sites and unburned controls (2007). Thirteen years after the 2000 Pumpkin Fire in northern Arizona, sporocarp surveys conducted by Owen et al. (2019) in ponderosa pine forests found that fungal density was lowest within and directly adjacent to high-severity burn patches, with stands in these patches also yielding a fungal community composition significantly different than other burn severity treatments. EMF density and species richness decreased with increasing burn severity, while saprophytic species maintained similar density and richness across burn severity classes. Studies exploring the fungal community composition of post-fire subalpine forest systems in the Southern Rockies are more rare. However, research in subalpine forests of Greater Yellowstone ecosystems in the Northern Rockies suggests that there is a strong correlation between post-fire surface vegetation cover type and fungal species composition (Smithwick et al. 2012). Further research on characterizing subalpine fungal communities and, further still, comparing lower-montane and subalpine forests and their respective responses to fire may provide essential local data on fungal community assemblages across the Southern Rockies after large wildfires. Additionally, it will aid in determining the influence of climate-driven hydrology and burn severity associated with forest type on post-fire fungal and plant community relationships—an important knowledge gap to

explore given the reliance of fungal proliferation on soil resource availability and interdependent feedbacks with plant communities.

To build on our understanding of post-fire landscape-scale interactions, we investigate the relationships between wildfire, forest type, fungal community structure, hydrologic behavior, and vegetation regeneration in coniferous forest ecosystems of the Southern Rockies. Through consideration and full utilization of large burn-scar and temporal gradients, we attempt to answer the following questions: 1) How do forest type, fire severity, and soil depth impact differences in post-fire fungal community composition, and how do these differences change over time? 2) How does post-fire fungal diversity correlate with observation of subsequent vegetation diversity and cover across forest type - fire severity strata? and 3) How is the relative abundance and diversity of specific fungal functional groups linked to the presence of soil hydrophobicity post-fire? Understanding the role of soil fungi in post-fire soil conditions and aboveground succession may help inform managers of site-specific pathways to better achieve desired post-fire outcomes, leveraging fungal relationships in soil remediation, site preparation, and conservation of post-fire environments in forest ecosystems.

Methods

In 2020, the Southern Rockies experienced one of the largest fire years in recorded history, with over 250,000 hectares (ha) of land burned in Colorado alone. Field data was collected in the Arapahoe-Roosevelt and Medicine Bow-Routt National Forests across three wildfires that burned during the 2020 wildfire season (Figure 1). The Calwood Fire burned through 243 ha dominated by lower-montane ponderosa pine forests. The Mullen Fire spanned 71,580 ha and burned primarily in high-elevation ecosystems, including subalpine forests. The

Cameron Peak Fire, the largest wildfire in Colorado's state recorded history, burned a total of 84,443 ha across an elevational gradient from lower-montane to subalpine forests.

For the summer months of June through September, lower-montane forests experience average temperatures of 13°C (USDA NWCC) and average precipitation accumulation of 244 cm (USDA NWCC). Soil types across all lower-montane study sites are complexes primarily comprised of Cypher family soils, with residual and alluvial deposits of igneous and metamorphic rock contributing to gravelly coarse sandy loam texture down to 25 cm within the soil profile (NRCS WSS). Subalpine forests encounter mean summer temperatures of 9°C (USDA NWCC) and summer precipitation accumulation of 399 cm (USDA NWCC). Ansel-Granile and Leighan family complexes dominate soil types in our subalpine forest sites, where rocky, sandy and silty loams create well-to-excessively drained soils of metamorphic rock and glacial till (USDA NWCC).

Site Selection and Plot Establishment

Data collection occurred one ("Year 1") and two ("Year 2") years post-fire (2021 and 2022) between the months of June and August using a nested sampling design stratified by forest type and burn severity. Sites were delineated based on elevation and dominant forest structure. Plot centers within each site were randomly established contingent on observed tree species composition (>80% basal area occupancy by ponderosa pine and Douglas-fir in lower-montane forests or Engelmann spruce and subalpine fir in subalpine forests). Plot centers were further parsed by burn severity: low-severity if <20% tree mortality by basal area; high-severity if there was 100% tree mortality and a distance of at least 100 m from plot edge to nearest live tree could be achieved to control for live edge effects. In the second year post-fire, unburned sites were

identified to establish control plots no closer than 100 m from the nearest burned edge, producing a baseline fungal community structure of comparison and controlling for the effects of smoke and ash deposition on subsequent fungal response.

Additionally, all plots were required to maintain a slope percentage angle no greater than 35 to maintain consistency in soil erosion potential across plots and reduce the likelihood of post-fire anthropogenic mulching risk. Soil sampling within each plot occurred in triplicate along 12.2 m radial transects in subcardinal directions (NE, SE, NW, and SW), with three sampling points per transect at distances of 3.0 m, 6.1 m, and 9.1 m. A total of 41 plots were established within a matrix of three fires, two forest types, two burn severities, and unburned control sites (Table 1).

Field Sample Design

Soil collection was performed at each sampling point for later laboratory-based fungal DNA and nutrient extraction and quantification. Sampling occurred at two depths to determine soil depth effects on fungal assemblages post-fire based on methods performed by Nelson et al. (2022): surficial soil from 0 to 5 cm and deep soil from 5 to 10 cm. After removing top litter layers at sampling points (if present), non-rhizospheric (i.e. dominantly occupied by plant roots) soil was collected using a stainless steel bulb corer and deposited into resealable plastic bags. Bulk soils were hand-sorted in the field to exclude larger pieces of soil debris (sticks, rocks, etc.). 1,968 soil samples (24 samples per plot per year) were collected and stored on dry ice in the field to limit microbial activity and preserve in-situ DNA conditions as completely as possible.

Additional soil cores up to 10 cm were extracted using a profiled soil corer within 0.3 m of each soil collection point, subsequently performing water droplet penetration time (WDPT)

tests to measure soil hydrophobicity presence along the soil profile. Briefly, WDPT tests are applied by placing droplets of water at each centimeter of a soil core and timing the duration of complete water droplet infiltration into the soil; the longer a water droplet takes to infiltrate the soil, the more hydrophobic that depth of soil is considered to be. After preliminary testing, we delineated four hydrophobicity classes based on time-to-infiltration duration: low hydrophobicity (0.00 - 4.99 s), moderate hydrophobicity (5.00 - 9.99 s), high hydrophobicity (10.00 - 14.99 s), and extreme hydrophobicity (>15.00 s). Percent of each hydrophobicity class was stratified by surface and deep soils. Soil saturation (water content) due to consistent precipitation in high elevations during the second year of field sampling was obstructive to data collection on soil hydrophobicity. Hydrologic measurements typically require unsaturated soil conditions to accurately assess the interaction between soil particles (both organic and mineral) and water, but between May and August of 2022 subalpine forests experienced abundant late-season snow melt and received 118% of the NRCS 1991-2020 average of precipitation (USDA NWCC). Thus, our ability to collect hydrologic data in subalpine plots was greatly constrained, and second-year analyses of soil hydrophobicity are focused on lower montane plots.

Inventory of understory plant community diversity and species richness was collected along each transect to quantify overall plant alpha-diversity and percent cover of functional vegetation groups. Line-point intercept was employed at 200 evenly spaced points to assess presence-absence of vegetation on all 8 transects in cardinal and sub cardinal directions every 0.3 m for 12.2 m. If present, all intersecting plants were identified to species and classified into functional groups of forb, graminoid, or shrub.

Laboratory Methods

After soil collection and preparation, genomic DNA was extracted and high-throughput polymerase-chain reaction (PCR) sequencing run using Internal Transcribed Spacer (ITS) ribosomal RNA gene primers to amplify, barcode, and quantify fungal DNA for post-fire relative abundance. Bulk soil samples were temporarily stored at -20°C until being composited at the plot and soil depth levels for analyses, then subsequently moved to a -50°C freezer for long-term storage until soil extraction. To composite at plot and depth levels, bulk soil samples were subsampled for each point and depth at 0.5 g in triplicate, resulting in a 1.5 g contribution of soil from each sample and approximately 18 total g of soil per plot-depth composite. DNA was then extracted from soil composites using Quick-DNA Fecal/Soil Microbe Microprep kits per manufacturer's instructions (Zymo Research Corporation, 2022). Finally, DNA concentrations of extracts were quantified for quality assurance using a Qubit DNA fluorometer (ThermoFisher Scientific Inc. 2023), plated, and subsequently sequenced via PCR on the Illumina MiSeq platform at the University of Colorado, Boulder.

Bioinformatics for fungal operational taxonomic units (OTUs) attained from PCR sequencing were processed using Qiime 2 (Bolyen et al. 2019). Raw sequences were paired as forward and reverse reads with their respective assigned barcodes, and subsequently demultiplexed using DADA2 for downstream statistical analyses. Sequence returns were identified at the species taxonomic level using the UNITE+INSDC v. 8.2 fungal ITS database (Kõljalg et al. 2013) and further parsed into functional guilds for comparative functional group analysis using FUNGuild (Nguyen et al. 2016).

Statistical Methods

To assess the effects of fire severity, forest type, soil depth, and year post-fire on differences in fungal community composition, fungal diversity was first quantified using a weighted unique fraction (hereafter Weighted UniFrac) dissimilarity matrix (Lozupone and Knight, 2005) for pairwise comparisons of forest type-fire severity strata within each year of sampling. Weighted UniFrac dissimilarity matrices were used to represent biological beta-diversity by clustering fungal species by phylogenetic relationships and statistically exploring evolutionary relatedness between forest type-severity strata using Permutational Multivariate Analysis of Variance (PERMANOVA) pairwise comparisons at 999 permutations. Unlike other statistical tests, PERMANOVA assumes only exchangeability, or that permutable units such as our plot-depth composites can be reordered under an unrejected null hypothesis without changing distribution (Anderson, 2017). To compare species richness of post-fire fungal community composition across forest types, fire severities, depths, and years post-fire, Shannon's Diversity Index (SDI) was quantified for fungal functional groups of interest using the "vegan" package in R (Shannon, 1948; Oksanen et al. 2019).

To explore relationships between fungal diversity and hydrophobicity, we created linear mixed-effects models examining alpha-diversity relationships between presence of each hydrophobicity class and fungal SDI stratified by functional group and analyzed using an Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) where residuals and random effect coefficients were independent and relatively normally distributed (Schielzeth et al. 2020). The same method was employed to analyze relationships between each fungal functional group and plant functional groups of forbs, graminoids, and shrubs. All linear models were created and analyzed using ANOVA pairwise comparisons operated by the "car" package in R (Fox and Weisberg, 2019).

Results

PCR sequencing successfully replicated and barcoded a total of 4,131,262 unique ITS sequences: 1,977,999 and 2,153,263 sequence returns for the first and second year of post-fire soil sampling, respectively. After filtering to a sequencing depth of 14,000 reads per sample and selecting functional guild classifications with confidence of Probable and Highly Probable, a total of 2,623,246 sequences and 7,638 OTUs were analyzed from identified species of saprotrophic, ectomycorrhizal, and arbuscular mycorrhizal fungal species (Table 2).

Fungal sequence counts were grouped and summed by treatment, and mean relative abundance was calculated for taxa in each treatment group (Table 3). In fire-affected lower-montane forests, the most dominant fungi were saprophytes in the genera *Geminibasidium* (whose dominance is unique to lower-montane forests), *Calyptrozyma, Leucosporidium, Warcupia*, and *Mortierella* genera (Figure 2). Though the dominant genus in deep soils was *Calyptrozyma* in both years of sampling, *Geminibasidium* was particularly prevalent in year 1 surface soils burned at high-severity, and maintained compositional dominance in low-severity deep soils between year 1 and year 2 - though its overall relative abundance was reduced. All but one of these taxa were dominant in post-fire conditions specifically; only *Mortierella* dominated in fire-affected and control plots alike.

Burned subalpine sites were dominated by saprophytes *Calyptrozyma, Leucosporidum*, and *Mortierella*, ectomycorrhizae of *Piloderma*, and plant endophytes of genus *Leptodontidium* (Figure 3). *Leucosporidium* was the most prevalent genus in burned surface soils after one year post-fire (Table 3). Dominant relative abundance transitioned then to *Mortierella* in low-severity plots and *Calyptrozyma* at high-severity.

Forest Type and Fire Severity Drive Fungal Beta- and Alpha-Diversity

PERMANOVA analyses of weighted UniFrac dissimilarity found significant differences in fungal community composition between most forest type-fire severity treatment groups stratified by soil depth in both years of sampling (Table 4). Fungal community beta-diversity by forest type-fire severity strata is ordinated and visualized using a Principal Coordinate Analysis (PCoA) for both years post-fire (Figure 4). Forest type was the strongest contributor to differences in fungal composition between treatment groups in Year 1, accounting for 59.64% of significant inter-group variation. Subalpine plots had more than twice the inter-group variation in fungal diversity of lower montane plots between fire severities ($\Sigma psF_{SA-Y1} = 14.04$, $\Sigma psF_{LM-Y1} =$ 6.93) and the greatest overall difference in fungal composition was found between forest types in surface soils burned at high-severity ($psF_{HS-S-Y1} = 10.02$, q-value = 0.003). Year 2 showed even greater inter-group variation in fungal community composition driven by forest type (69.66%), with species dissimilarity increasing between forest types in both low- and high-severity plots $(\Sigma psF_{LS-Y2} = 14.81, \Sigma psF_{HS-Y2} = 24.13)$. Fungal communities of surface soils burned at high-severity increased in dissimilarity between forest types ($psF_{HS-S-Y2} = 14.35$, q-value = 0.005), while depth soils became the most dissimilar between forest types burned at low-severity $(psF_{LS-D-Y2} = 8.46)$. Fire severity as a secondary driver of significant inter-group variation between treatment groups was particularly visible in subalpine forests (Figure 5). By Year 2, inter-group fungal variation increased between fire severities ($\Sigma psF_{SA-Y2} = 16.96$). Meanwhile, lower montane plots ceased to show significant difference in fungal community composition driven by fire severity by Year 2 at any soil depth.

Soil depth showed significant impact on variation in fungal beta-diversity in specific forest type-fire severity strata (Figure 6). Fungal beta-diversity between soil depths was

significantly different only in subalpine sites burned at high-severity in Year 1 ($psF_{SA-HS-Y1} = 2.32$, q-value = 0.021). Year 2 showed an increase in this dissimilarity ($psF_{SA-HS-Y2} = 2.40$, q-value = 0.031), with the addition of lower montane forests burned at low-severity also showing significantly different fungal composition between soil depths ($psF_{LM-LS-Y2} = 1.98$, q-value = 0.043).

Differences in fungal community composition between unburned control plots and fire-effected plots collected in Year 2 was again mediated by forest type (Table 5). Unburned fungal diversity was significantly different from both low- and high-severity plots in lower montane forests ($\Sigma psF_{LM-UN-LS} = 8.91$, $\Sigma psF_{LM-UN-HS} = 13.53$), especially in surface soils ($psF_{LM-UN-LS-S} = 5.38$, q-value = 0.007; $psF_{LM-UN-HS-S} = 8.2$, q-value = 0.014). Subalpine plots burned at high-severity showed the greatest inter-group variation from unburned controls ($\Sigma psF_{SA-UN-HS} = 25.27$). However, when burned at low-severity, subalpine plots showed no significant differences in community composition from unburned controls in surface or depth soils. Finally, no significant inter-group variation was observed when comparing fungal composition of unburned lower montane and subalpine control plots.

The effects of forest type and fire severity between soil depths and years post-fire were explored to determine interactions with fungal alpha-diversity stratified by functional group. For fungi broadly, fire severity had the most significant effect on fungal diversity (Figure 7) with SDI peaking in low-severity burns, followed by unburned and high-severity plots (p = 0.009). Fungal SDI at specific soil depths was significantly different across fire severities, with highest fungal diversity observed in low-severity surface soils, followed by unburned depth, low-severity depth, high-severity surface, and finally unburned surface (p = 0.013). Fire severity and soil depth interactions significantly influenced saprophyte alpha-diversity specifically, where

deep soils had the highest SDI in unburned plots, and diversity of surface soils remained highest when burned at low-severity (p = 0.009). However, no significant difference in overall fungal or saprophytic alpha-diversity was observed between forest types.

Fire severity was a powerful predictor of observed alpha-diversity for both mycorrhizal guilds, with a clear inverse correlation between fire severity and observed EMF and AMF SDI (p < 0.001, p < 0.005). When considering forest type, inverse correlation between fire severity and EMF diversity held for both forests (p = 0.023)(Figure 8). Differences in mycorrhizal diversity were also apparent along soil profiles, with depth soils yielding higher EMF and AMF diversity than surface soils (p < 0.001, p = 0.006). EMF diversity did not fluctuate between years post-fire, but AMF diversity did drop significantly between Year 1 and Year 2 post-fire (p < 0.001). Overall, forest type was the most significant driver of AMF diversity (Figure 9), with greater SDI observed in lower montane than subalpine plots (p < 0.001).

Fungal Diversity Influences Observed Plant Diversity and Percent Cover

Post-fire fungal alpha-diversity had nuanced effects on understory vegetation alpha-diversity and percent cover across plant functional groups. Though SDI of plant diversity was significantly different between years post-fire alone (p < 0.001), the interaction of overall fungal diversity and year post-fire was a pronounced influence on understory diversity, where increases in fungal SDI showed greater plant SDI overall in Year 2 - though correlation was more strongly positive in Year 1 (p = 0.019). Fungal diversity showed significantly different effects on percent forb cover between years post-fire. In Year 1, fungal SDI was positively correlated with percent cover of forbs, while in Year 2, though there was greater forb coverage overall, the correlation with fungal SDI was negative (p = 0.037). Fungal diversity had variable impacts on

shrub cover between forest types. In lower montane forests, fungal SDI was negatively correlated with shrub coverage, while in subalpine forests the two were positively associated (p = 0.031). Effects on shrub coverage intensifies when fungal SDI and forest type interact with fire severity, with strongest relationships uncovered for unburned plots in both forest types (negative correlation) and low-severity subalpine sites (positive correlation) (p = 0.021). Saprophytic alpha-diversity showed no significant effects on plant diversity or percent shrub cover. However, the effect of saprophytic SDI on graminoid and forb cover was significantly different between years sampled (p = 0.009 and p = 0.033, respectively). Graminoid and forb cover increased in tandem with saprophytic SDI in Year 1, but this trend was inverted (though not as strongly correlated) in Year 2.

Plant functional group cover was significantly influenced by mycorrhizal alpha-diversity across treatment gradients. Forb cover was significantly affected by EMF diversity when interacting with fire severity and year post-fire (p = 0.041), being greater for similar levels of EMF SDI at both severities in Year 2 and at low-severity in both years of sampling compared to high-severity. EMF diversity had the most powerful direct influence on shrub percent cover being strongly positively correlated (p < 0.001), a pattern that held in unburned and low-severity plots when EMF SDI interacted with fire severity (p = 0.005). Forest type also interacted with fire severity to show significant effects on the relationship between EMF SDI and shrub cover, with lower montane forests showing positive correlation only in unburned sites, and subalpine forests showing a strongly negative correlation in unburned plots and positive correlation at low-severity (p = 0.009).

AMF had significantly different levels of influence on plant alpha-diversity between forest types. Though both were positively correlated, greater plant SDI was observed in lower

montane forests at similar levels of AMF SDI (p = 0.021). Graminoid, forb, and shrub cover were all significantly influenced by AMF richness and evenness, with positive correlation for graminoids and forbs, and negative correlation for shrubs (p < 0.001; p < 0.001; p = 0.041). AMF SDI interactions with forest type and year post-fire had significant effects on graminoid cover (Figure 10). Graminoid coverage at a given AMF SDI was greater in lower montane than subalpine forests (p = 0.005). Year 2 showed a stronger positive correlation between AMF SDI and graminoid coverage than Year 1 (p = 0.033). Percent forb cover was also influenced by the interaction with year post-fire, showing greater forb coverage at similar AMF SDI and a stronger positive correlation in Year 2 than in Year 1 (p = 0.041). Shrub cover was affected by interactions between AMF SDI and forest type, with shrub cover at similar levels of AMF SDI greater in subalpine forests (p = 0.037).

Fungal Diversity Affects Presence of Soil Hydrophobicity

Soil hydrophobicity was significantly affected by forest type, fire severity, soil depth, and year post-fire (Figure 11). Percentage of observed extremely hydrophobic soil was greater in subalpine plots than lower-montane (p < 0.001) and surface than deep soils (p < 0.001), was positively correlated with increasing fire severity (p = 0.02), and negatively correlated with year post-fire (p < 0.001). Fungal alpha-diversity overall had limited effects on the presence of all soil hydrophobicity classes across forest types and fire severities. Fungal SDI was significantly varied in its influence on percent highly hydrophobic soil between years post-fire and their interaction with forest type and soil depth. While Year 1 presence of high hydrophobicity showed a weak positive correlation with fungal SDI, a more strongly negative correlation was observed in Year 2 post-fire (p = 0.005). Overall fungal diversity correlation with year-post was largely

driven by observations in lower montane forests and surface soils, as subalpine plots showed the inverse relationship in Year 1 and Year 2 soils (p = 0.043), and positive correlation appeared in depth soils in both years of sampling (p = 0.037).

Saprophytes specifically were correlated with presence of high soil hydrophobicity when interacting with year post-fire (p = 0.019). While Year 1 post-fire showed a weaker positive correlation, Year 2 showed a more strongly negative correlation between saprophytic SDI and percent highly hydrophobic soil. Significant influence on presence of extremely hydrophobic soil was observed based on interactions between saprophytic SDI, forest type, and year post-fire (p = 0.040).

EMF had more obvious influences over percent severity of soil hydrophobicity. When interacting with forest type and soil depth, EMF alpha-diversity had a significant relationship with percent low soil hydrophobicity showing negative correlation in lower montane forests and more strongly positive correlation in subalpine forests (p = 0.002), with greater percentage low hydrophobicity in depth soils versus surface soils - though both were positively correlated with EMF SDI (p = 0.047). Percent high soil hydrophobicity was directly affected by EMF SDI (p = 0.040), but this relationship differed between forest types and soil depths (Figure 12). Highly hydrophobic soils were positively correlated with EMF SDI in lower montane plots, but negatively correlated in subalpine (p < 0.001). Surface soils saw greater presence of highly hydrophobic soil at similar levels of EMF SDI versus depth soils (p = 0.017). Extreme soil hydrophobicity presence had significantly different relationships with EMF diversity when interacting with forest type, being positively correlated in lower montane and more strongly negatively correlated in subalpine (p < 0.010).

Discussion

The diversity of soil biological communities post-fire is essential to supporting forest recovery processes. Fungal diversity supports diversity and productivity of aboveground vegetation through nutrient cycling, resource facilitation, and soil stabilization (van der Heijden et al. 1998; Filialuna and Cripps, 2021). However, the degree to which fungal diversity changes across disparate forest systems exposed to similar disturbance agents is not well understood. In our study, differences in forest environments were significant in mediating soil fungal community response to wildfire gradients in the Southern Rockies. Though no significant difference was observed in overall fungal alpha-diversity, elevation-driven forest types developed post-fire fungal communities compositionally unique to one another. Fungal composition differences in lower-montane, ponderosa-pine dominated forests were stimulated by fire, and our study confirms that fungal communities exposed to fire homogenize compositionally regardless of severity (Hamman et al. 2007). In contrast, subalpine environments dominated by spruce and fir forests recorded greater heterogeneity in phylogenetic relatedness of post-fire fungal species between fire severities, requiring high-magnitude fires in order to significantly change fungal community composition from unburned forests.

Several ecological theories may pertain to this phenomenon for fungi. Historic patterns of magnitude and return interval influence organism adaptation to specific forest fire regimes (McLauchlan et al. 2020). Thus, post-fire fungal species composition in disparate forest types may respond more strongly to fire severities historically experienced within a particular forest system (in this case, low-to-moderate intensity fire in lower-montane and high-severity fire in subalpine). Alternatively, fungal composition across fire severities may be greatly influenced by burn-adjacent sources of inoculum. Spatial arrangement of fire-severity gradients has been

shown to influence fungal composition (Owen et al. 2019) and thus may influence regeneration based on relative proximity of inoculum sources. Literature suggests that soil fungal diversity richness and composition is most strongly correlated with pre-fire sources of spore-bank inocula (Glassman et al. 2015), and this is certainly supported with the dominance of Mortierella and Piloderma in both unburned and burned forests. However, our results more generally indicate that unique fungal genera, such as *Calyptozyma* and *Leucosporidium*, may come to dominate burned environments across forest types regardless of their potential pre-fire relative abundance. Differing nutrient availability between forest types may also contribute to forest type-fire severity relationships. Total carbon, total nitrogen, and total phosphorus have been shown to greatly influence fungal regeneration composition. Pulido-Chavez et al. (2021) observed that nearly a third of saprophytic community variation post-fire was driven by total carbon levels, while total nitrogen and total phosphorus were significant predictors of EMF species richness. Future research would benefit not only from explicit spatial analysis of burn patch size and arrangement as a possible effect on differences in fungal community composition between fire severities, but exploration of soil total nutrient content in order to ascertain its effects on fungal regeneration, especially across functional groups and species that may utilize unique post-fire microsite nutrient depositions such as charred carbon (Steindorff et al. 2022).

Interestingly, we did not observe any significant differences in fungal community composition in unburned soils between forest types. This is surprising, given how strongly inter-group variability was driven by forest-type differences between burned forests in our study. However, it is likely that not enough data on unburned control plots was collected to produce statistically significant results in quantified variation, as the number of unburned plots (n = 7) was less than half the number of burned plots in either severity class. If considering unburned

control plots to establish a fungal community baseline in different forests, care should be taken to ensure future work involves adequate density of control plots in each forest type of interest.

Our research demonstrates that the magnitude with which fungal diversity is impacted by fire severity in lower-montane and subalpine forests predictably differs by fungal functional group. Saprophytic alpha-diversity was stimulated by wildfire across forest types, but this effect was mostly limited to surface soils. Mycorrhizae responded negatively to increasing fire severity across forest types, especially within surface soils. Greater mycorrhizal diversity at depth may indicate that fire is stimulating the expansion of these fungal communities, while also conserving a majority of prefire species as they are not as strongly subject to heat death at these soil depths. Reductions in EMF diversity post-fire is particularly salient, and has been associated with slow forest recovery in other pine-dominated forest ecosystems (Smith et al. 2005, Nunez et al. 2009). Given signals of increased potential for complete land conversion to non-forest in the western US and loss of important forest ecosystem services in the coming decades (Halofsky et al, 2020; Stevens-Rumann et al. 2017; Coop et al. 2020; Rocca et al. 2014), a deficit in regeneration of fungal tree mutualists (largely EMF) may indeed exacerbate potential for tree regeneration failure and require anthropogenic intervention such as soil inoculation. AMF specifically are also the only fungal functional group studied to show a significant temporal response to fire regardless of forest type or fire severity. Longer-term sampling in future research may show AMF alpha-diversity continue to increase rapidly as shown in Treseder et al. (2004). Our results showed that forbs and graminoids indeed were greater as AMF diversity increased, and a similar correlation emerged between EMF and shrub cover. Given the limited nutrient and water resource availability characteristic of post-fire forests, it follows that we observed significant relationships between fungal mutualists to their respective potential plant host groups, as soil

conditions mediated by fire severity may necessitate the mutualism between the two biological groups in order to survive and proliferate.

Data on mycorrhizal groups in particular may be skewed due to omission of additional functional groups analyzed and efficacy of primers used for fungal sequencing. The relative dearth of AMF in subalpine forests may be due to niche overlap with ericoid mycorrhizae, an additional mutualistic fungal functional group that associates with ericaceous plant species (Cazares et al. 2005) that often populate spruce-fir understories. ITS primers also display higher levels of variation when replicating glomeromycota (AMF) compared to dikarya (saprophytes and EMF), and thus specific primers for genes such as AML1-AML2 are more effective at replicating AMF as their relationship glomeromycota is more phylogenetically understood (Lee et al. 2008).

Considering that study of relationships between post-fire fungal community diversity and *in-situ* soil hydrophobicity is relatively novel, the potential for fungal community composition to impact observed soil hydrophobicity is difficult to surmise at the functional group level. We hypothesized that presence of carbon-mineralizing fungal functional groups (i.e. saprophytes and EMF) would be more clearly associated with low-to-moderate soil hydrophobicity, and thus may be leveraged in post-fire soil remediation to reduce the potential for erosion. Saprophytic diversity tended to reduce the presence of high hydrophobicity in high-severity burns, but this relationship was inverted in low-severity sites. Similarly, EMF diversity reduced the presence of high and extreme hydrophobicity in subalpine forests, but again this correlation reverses itself in lower-montane sites. Though significant correlations between fungal diversity and soil hydrophobicity were calculated, there may be some tertiary or quaternary confounding variable influencing fungal community diversity and observed soil hydrophobicity that cannot be

determined from this study. Thus, it is difficult to make definitive statements about the drivers of hydrophobicity from broader fungal groups alone and what implications they may have for pragmatic soil remediation. Future work should seek to isolate specific post-fire fungal genera such as those identified in Steindorff et al. (2021) and test their correlation with particular classes of soil hydrophobicity. This information may then be leveraged in future inoculation in order to limit the residence time of high-to-extreme hydrophobic compounds in post-fire forest soils using particular fungal species.

There are further key limitations to consider pertaining to the methodology performed within the scope of this study. Community and species spatial autocorrelation of environmental variables occurs at relatively small spatial scales. Lilleskov et al. (2004) found that spatial autocorrelation may influence fungal community composition in samples observed 3 to 17 m from one another across forest types, while Smithwick et al. (2012) found this number ranged from 1.5 to 10.5 m in subalpine forests specifically. Microsite factors like topography and soil nutrient content also tend to influence trends in fungal diversity in forest ecosystems (Lilleskov et al. 2004). Therefore, though soil collection conducted for this research occurred within an acceptable range of 6.1 m along each of our transects, compositing samples at the plot level for downstream PCR sequencing may have omitted important intra-plot information on fungal assemblage contrasts that is more spatially explicit than can be observed from our testing. Future work should seek to increase sampling density within smaller spatial ranges and consider further microsite characteristics in order to accurately spatially assess post-fire fungal composition.

Though wildfire generally results in temporary reductions in fungal community diversity compared to pre-fire levels (Holden et al. 2013; Dooley and Treseder, 2012), these changes are often caused by the mortality and removal of rarer rather than dominant pre-fire fungal species

(Glassman et al. 2016; Brown et al. 2016). Further analysis of fungal species present within forest type-fire severity strata is necessary in order to deduce whether that pattern holds true for the data we collected as well. Stand age may be influential in the community composition of forest fungal populations by influencing the diversity and abundance of certain fungal functional groups. Indeed, Hart et al. (2005) found that mycorrhizal fungal abundance of ponderosa pine forests was positively correlated with stand age, peaking in stand ages of 60-70 years old. Thus, longitudinal studies into the effects of fire on forest fungal communities should ideally include consideration of stand age. Unburned control plots were difficult to establish as unburned stands directly adjacent to burn patches often did not fulfill forest-type parameters required for plot establishment. Though some analysis uncovered statistically significant associations with unburned sites, with such variable densities established across fires and forest types it is difficult to say with certainty whether a clear fungal community baseline was established to compare the effects of burned versus unburned conditions on fungal assemblages.

Conclusion

Wildfires are increasing in size, frequency, and severity in coniferous forests such as those found in the Southern Rockies. We are faced with a multitude of issues as fire regime changes continue to take effect, including poor soil nutrient availability, plant regeneration failures, and increased erosion and landscape destabilization, all of which are influenced in some part by the state of soil fungal communities. Novel approaches to whole-community ecology then are required to answer pertinent questions regarding the impacts of fire on forest ecosystems in the modern-day. Here, we have bridged microbiology, botany, and soil hydrology in order to

ascertain relationships between fungal assemblages, understory vegetation, and soil hydrophobicity after fire in the Southern Rockies.

Our study indicates clear variation in the response of fungal communities to fire in disparate forest types in terms of diversity and composition, which subsequently influences both understory plant regeneration and fire-driven soil hydrophobicity. In response to Question 1, we found that while post-fire fungal alpha-diversity is primarily driven by the severity of fire experienced - and to some degree the location of the community throughout the soil profile - composition of the fungal community is determined largely by elevation- and climate-driven forest-type gradients. In answer to Question 2, relationships between fungal and understory plant communities is most obviously expressed in the positive correlation between diversity of mutualistic mycorrhizal functional groups and the abundance of available related plant hosts (shrubs in the case of EMF and graminoids and forbs in the case of AMF). Finally, to address Question 3, though correlational patterns emerged from our data, our conclusions are rather that ecological relationships between fungal communities and soil hydrophobicity cannot be clearly determined simply from analysis at the functional group level.

With the relative lack of post-fire microbiological research occuring in post-fire forest ecosystems, we only just begin to answer questions about the complex ecological interactions that consider soil fungal communities, and more research is needed. Relationships with fungi may extend regeneration benefits to plant species of interest in forest conservation, be it tree species for the maintenance of forest ecosystem services or understory species with important ecological or cultural value. The results of this study highlight the importance of forest type and long-term soil health monitoring in guiding post-fire forest management, as elevation-driven forest type and yearly post-fire increments are clearly capable of presenting biologically

significant differences in relationships between below- and aboveground organisms which may ultimately affect regeneration and conservation success.

Bibliography

- Adkins, J., Docherty, K. M., Gutknecht, J. L. M., & Miesel, J. R. (2020). How do soil microbial communities respond to fire in the intermediate term? Investigating direct and indirect effects associated with fire occurrence and burn severity. *Science of The Total Environment*, 745, 140957. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.140957</u>
- Anderson, M. J. (2017). Permutational Multivariate Analysis of Variance (PERMANOVA). In *Wiley StatsRef: Statistics Reference Online* (pp. 1–15). John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118445112.stat07841</u>
- Atanassova, I. D., Doerr, S. H., & Mills, G. L. (2014). Hot-Water-Soluble Organic Compounds Related to Hydrophobicity in Sandy Soils. In A. E. Hartemink & K. McSweeney (Eds.), *Soil Carbon* (pp. 137–146). Springer International Publishing. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-04084-4_14</u>
- Bolyen, E., Rideout, J. R., Dillon, M. R., Bokulich, N. A., Abnet, C. C., Al-Ghalith, G. A., Alexander, H., Alm, E. J., Arumugam, M., Asnicar, F., Bai, Y., Bisanz, J. E., Bittinger, K., Brejnrod, A., Brislawn, C. J., Brown, C. T., Callahan, B. J., Caraballo-Rodríguez, A. M., Chase, J., ... Caporaso, J. G. (2019). Reproducible, interactive, scalable and extensible microbiome data science using QIIME 2. *Nature Biotechnology*, *37*(8), Article 8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41587-019-0209-9</u>
- Brown, S. P., Callaham, M. A., Jr, Oliver, A. K., & Jumpponen, A. (2013). Deep Ion Torrent sequencing identifies soil fungal community shifts after frequent prescribed fires in a southeastern US forest ecosystem. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 86(3), 557–566. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1574-6941.12181</u>

- Callahan, B. J., McMurdie, P. J., Rosen, M. J., Han, A. W., Johnson, A. J. A., & Holmes, S. P. (2016). DADA2: High-resolution sample inference from Illumina amplicon data. *Nature Methods*, *13*(7), 581–583. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nmeth.3869</u>
- Certini, G. (2005). Effects of fire on properties of forest soils: A review. *Oecologia*, 143(1), 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-004-1788-8</u>
- Claridge, A. W., Trappe, J. M., & Hansen, K. (2009). Do fungi have a role as soil stabilizers and remediators after forest fire? *Forest Ecology and Management*, 257(3), 1063–1069. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2008.11.011</u>
- Coop, J. D., Parks, S. A., Stevens-Rumann, C. S., Crausbay, S. D., Higuera, P. E., Hurteau, M. D., Tepley, A., Whitman, E., Assal, T., Collins, B. M., Davis, K. T., Dobrowski, S., Falk, D. A., Fornwalt, P. J., Fulé, P. Z., Harvey, B. J., Kane, V. R., Littlefield, C. E., Margolis, E. Q., ... Rodman, K. C. (2020). Wildfire-Driven Forest Conversion in Western North American Landscapes. *BioScience*, *70*(8), 659–673. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biaa061</u>
- Dennison, P. E., Brewer, S. C., Arnold, J. D., & Moritz, M. A. (2014). Large wildfire trends in the western United States, 1984–2011. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 41(8), 2928–2933. https://doi.org/10.1002/2014GL059576
- Dooley, S. R., & Treseder, K. K. (2012). The effect of fire on microbial biomass: A meta-analysis of field studies. *Biogeochemistry*, 109(1), 49–61.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-011-9633-8
- Edman, M., & Eriksson, A.-M. (2016). Competitive outcomes between wood-decaying fungi are altered in burnt wood. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, *92*(6), fiw068. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/femsec/fiw068</u>

- Filialuna, O., & Cripps, C. (2021). Evidence that pyrophilous fungi aggregate soil after forest fire. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 498, 119579. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2021.119579</u>
- 14. Fox, J. and Weisberg, S. (2019). An R Companion to Applied Regression, Third Edition. Thousand Oaks CA: Sage. car: Companion to Applied Regression. R package version
 3.1-2. <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=car</u>.
- 15. Glassman, S. I., Peay, K. G., Talbot, J. M., Smith, D. P., Chung, J. A., Taylor, J. W., Vilgalys, R., & Bruns, T. D. (2015). A continental view of pine-associated ectomycorrhizal fungal spore banks: A quiescent functional guild with a strong biogeographic pattern. *New Phytologist*, 205(4), 1619–1631.
- Glassman, S. I., Levine, C. R., DiRocco, A. M., Battles, J. J., & Bruns, T. D. (2016).
 Ectomycorrhizal fungal spore bank recovery after a severe forest fire: Some like it hot.
 The ISME Journal, 10(5), Article 5. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2015.182</u>
- Gyssels, G., Poesen, J., Bochet, E., & Li, Y. (2005). Impact of plant roots on the resistance of soils to erosion by water: A review. *Progress in Physical Geography: Earth and Environment*, 29(2), 189–217. <u>https://doi.org/10.1191/0309133305pp443ra</u>
- Halofsky, J. E., Peterson, D. L., & Harvey, B. J. (2020). Changing wildfire, changing forests: The effects of climate change on fire regimes and vegetation in the Pacific Northwest, USA. *Fire Ecology*, *16*(1), 4. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s42408-019-0062-8</u>
- Hamman, S. T., Burke, I. C., & Stromberger, M. E. (2007). Relationships between microbial community structure and soil environmental conditions in a recently burned system. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *39*(7), 1703–1711. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2007.01.018</u>

- Hart, S. C., Classen, A. T., & Wright, R. J. (2005). Long-term interval burning alters fine root and mycorrhizal dynamics in a ponderosa pine forest. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 42(4), 752–761. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2005.01055.x</u>
- 21. Hart, S. C., DeLuca, T. H., Newman, G. S., MacKenzie, M. D., & Boyle, S. I. (2005).
 Post-fire vegetative dynamics as drivers of microbial community structure and function in forest soils. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 220(1), 166–184.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2005.08.012
- Holden, S. R., Gutierrez, A., & Treseder, K. K. (2013). Changes in Soil Fungal Communities, Extracellular Enzyme Activities, and Litter Decomposition Across a Fire Chronosequence in Alaskan Boreal Forests. *Ecosystems*, *16*(1), 34–46. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-012-9594-3
- Joergensen, R. G., & Wichern, F. (2008). Quantitative assessment of the fungal contribution to microbial tissue in soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 40(12), 2977–2991. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.08.017</u>
- 24. Kaufmann, M. R., Veblen, T. T., & Romme, W. H. (2006). Historical fire regimes in ponderosa pine forests of the Colorado Front Range, and recommendations for ecological restoration and fuels management. *Front Range Fuels Treatment Partnership Roundtable: Findings of the Ecology Workgroup. Front Range Fuels Treatment Partnership. 14 p. Online: Http://Www.Frftp.Org/Docs/Pipo.Pdf.* <u>https://www.fs.usda.gov/research/treesearch/61131</u>
- Kõljalg, U., Nilsson, R. H., Abarenkov, K., Tedersoo, L., Taylor, A. F. S., Bahram, M., Bates, S. T., Bruns, T. D., Bengtsson-Palme, J., Callaghan, T. M., Douglas, B., Drenkhan, T., Eberhardt, U., Dueñas, M., Grebenc, T., Griffith, G. W., Hartmann, M., Kirk, P. M.,

Kohout, P., ... Larsson, K.-H. (2013). Towards a unified paradigm for sequence-based identification of fungi. *Molecular Ecology*, *22*(21), 5271–5277.

https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.12481

- Lee, J., Lee, S., & Young, J. P. W. (2008). Improved PCR primers for the detection and identification of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 65(2), 339–349. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.2008.00531.x</u>
- 27. Lenth, R. V. (2021). emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means. R package version 1.8.5. URL: <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=emmeans</u>.
- Lilleskov, E. A., Bruns, T. D., Horton, T. R., Taylor, D., & Grogan, P. (2004). Detection of forest stand-level spatial structure in ectomycorrhizal fungal communities. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 49(2), 319–332. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.femsec.2004.04.004</u>
- 29. Mainwaring, K., Hallin, I. L., Douglas, P., Doerr, S. H., & Morley, C. P. (2013). The role of naturally occurring organic compounds in causing soil water repellency. *European Journal of Soil Science*, 64(5), 667–680. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ejss.12078</u>
- McLauchlan, K. K., Higuera, P. E., Miesel, J., Rogers, B. M., Schweitzer, J., Shuman, J. K., Tepley, A. J., Varner, J. M., Veblen, T. T., Adalsteinsson, S. A., Balch, J. K., Baker, P., Batllori, E., Bigio, E., Brando, P., Cattau, M., Chipman, M. L., Coen, J., Crandall, R., ... Watts, A. C. (2020). Fire as a fundamental ecological process: Research advances and frontiers. *Journal of Ecology*, *108*(5), 2047–2069. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2745.13403
- Nguyen, N. H., Song, Z., Bates, S. T., Branco, S., Tedersoo, L., Menke, J., Schilling, J.
 S., & Kennedy, P. G. (2016). FUNGuild: An open annotation tool for parsing fungal

community datasets by ecological guild. Fungal Ecology, 20, 241-248.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.funeco.2015.06.006

- Nuñez, M. A., Horton, T. R., & Simberloff, D. (2009). Lack of belowground mutualisms hinders Pinaceae invasions. *Ecology*, 90(9), 2352–2359. https://doi.org/10.1890/08-2139.1
- 33. Oksanen, J., Blanchet, F.G., Friendly, M., et al. (2019). vegan: Community Ecology Package. R package version 2.5-6. Available at: https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=vegan
- 34. Owen, S. M., Patterson, A. M., Gehring, C. A., Sieg, C. H., Baggett, L. S., & Fule, P. Z. (2019). Large, high-severity burn patches limit fungal recovery 13 years after wildfire in a ponderosa pine forest. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*. *139: 107616.*, *139*, 107616. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2019.107616
- 35. Parks, S. A., & Abatzoglou, J. T. (2020). Warmer and Drier Fire Seasons Contribute to Increases in Area Burned at High Severity in Western US Forests From 1985 to 2017. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 47(22), e2020GL089858.

https://doi.org/10.1029/2020GL089858

- Parson, A., Robichaud, P. R., Lewis, S. A., Napper, C., & Clark, J. T. (2010). Field guide for mapping post-fire soil burn severity. *Gen. Tech. Rep. RMRS-GTR-243. Fort Collins, CO: U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Rocky Mountain Research Station.* 49 p., 243. <u>https://doi.org/10.2737/RMRS-GTR-243</u>
- 37. Paul, E. (2014). Soil Microbiology, Ecology and Biochemistry. Academic Press.
- Pulido-Chavez, M. F., Alvarado, E. C., DeLuca, T. H., Edmonds, R. L., & Glassman, S. I.
 (2021). High-severity wildfire reduces richness and alters composition of

ectomycorrhizal fungi in low-severity adapted ponderosa pine forests. *Forest Ecology* and Management, 485, 118923. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2021.118923

- 39. Rocca, M. E., Brown, P. M., MacDonald, L. H., & Carrico, C. M. (2014). Climate change impacts on fire regimes and key ecosystem services in Rocky Mountain forests. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 327, 290–305. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2014.04.005</u>
- 40. Romme, W. H., & Knight, D. H. (1981). Fire Frequency and Subalpine Forest Succession Along a Topographic Gradient in Wyoming. *Ecology*, 62(2), 319–326. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1936706</u>
- 41. Schielzeth, H., Dingemanse, N. J., Nakagawa, S., Westneat, D. F., Allegue, H., Teplitsky, C., Réale, D., Dochtermann, N. A., Garamszegi, L. Z., & Araya-Ajoy, Y. G. (2020).
 Robustness of linear mixed-effects models to violations of distributional assumptions. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 11(9), 1141–1152.

https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.13434

- Shannon, C. E. (1948). A mathematical theory of communication. The Bell System Technical Journal, 27(3), 379–423. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1538-7305.1948.tb01338.x</u>
- 43. Smith, J. E., McKay, D., Brenner, G., McIver, J., & Spatafora, J. W. (2005). Early impacts of forest restoration treatments on the ectomycorrhizal fungal community and fine root biomass in a mixed conifer forest. *Journal of Applied Ecology*. 42: 526-535, 42, 526–535.
- 44. Steindorff, A. S., Carver, A., Calhoun, S., Stillman, K., Liu, H., Lipzen, A., He, G., Yan, M., Pangilinan, J., LaButti, K., Ng, V., Bruns, T. D., & Grigoriev, I. V. (2021).
 Comparative genomics of pyrophilous fungi reveals a link between fire events and

developmental genes. *Environmental Microbiology*, 23(1), 99–109. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.15273

- 45. Steindorff, A. S., Seong, K., Carver, A., Calhoun, S., Fischer, M. S., Stillman, K., Liu, H., Drula, E., Henrissat, B., Simpson, H. J., Schilling, J. S., Lipzen, A., He, G., Yan, M., Andreopoulos, B., Pangilinan, J., LaButti, K., Ng, V., Traxler, M., ... Grigoriev, I. V. (2022). Diversity of genomic adaptations to the post-fire environment in Pezizales fungi points to crosstalk between charcoal tolerance and sexual development. *New Phytologist*, 236(3), 1154–1167. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.18407</u>
- 46. Stevens-Rumann, C. S., Kemp, K. B., Higuera, P. E., Harvey, B. J., Rother, M. T., Donato, D. C., Morgan, P., & Veblen, T. T. (2018). Evidence for declining forest resilience to wildfires under climate change. *Ecology Letters*, *21*(2), 243–252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12889</u>
- 47. Treseder, K. K., Mack, M. C., & Cross, A. (2004). Relationships Among Fires, Fungi, and Soil Dynamics in Alaskan Boreal Forests. *Ecological Applications*, 14(6), 1826–1838. <u>https://doi.org/10.1890/03-5133</u>
- 48. van der Heijden, M. G. A., Klironomos, J. N., Ursic, M., Moutoglis, P., Streitwolf-Engel, R., Boller, T., Wiemken, A., & Sanders, I. R. (1998). Mycorrhizal fungal diversity determines plant biodiversity, ecosystem variability and productivity. *Nature*, *396*(6706), Article 6706. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/23932</u>
- Veblen, T. T., Hadley, K. S., Nel, E. M., Kitzberger, T., Reid, M., & Villalba, R. (1994). Disturbance Regime and Disturbance Interactions in a Rocky Mountain Subalpine Forest. *Journal of Ecology*, 82(1), 125–135. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2261392</u>

- 50. Volk, T. J. (2013). Fungi. In S. A. Levin (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of Biodiversity (Second Edition)* (pp. 624–640). Academic Press.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-384719-5.00062-9</u>
- 51. Wickham, H. (2016). ggplot2: Elegant Graphics for Data Analysis. *Springer-Verlag New York*. ISBN 978-3-319-24277-4, <u>https://ggplot2.tidyverse.org</u>.

Appendix

Tables

Table 1. Distribution of plots established and sampled one and two years post-fire. Plots stratified by forest type and fire severity. Forest type classified by dominant tree species (>80% by basal area). Fire severity classified by observed tree mortality.

Forest Type	Unburned	Low-severity (<20%)	High-severity (>80%)	Total (N)
Lower Montane (ponderosa pine)	4	8	9	21
Subalpine (spruce-fir)	3	8	9	20
Total (N)	7	16	18	41

Table 2: Distribution of fungal sequencing reads and identified OTUs resulting from PCR replication of ITS primers across fungal functional groups. Sequences filtered to sequencing depth of 14,000 reads using Qiime 2 (Bolyen et al. 2019) and to "Probable" and "Highly Probable" species identities reported by Funguild (Nguyen et al. 2016).

Functional Group	sequence reads	OTUs
Saprophytes	1,968,750	4,975
EMF	601,931	1,662
AMF	3,466	183
Total	2,623,246	7,638

Forest Type	Fire Severity	Year Post-Fire	Soil Depth	Dominant Taxon	Relative Abundance (%)
Lower Montane	Unburned	Control	Surface	Russula	16.32
				Inocybe	12.20
				Mortierella	10.34
			Depth	Russula	17.73
				Inocybe	17.56
				Mortierella	7.44
	Low	1	Surface	Leucosporidium	20.56
			Depth	Geminibasidium	34.18
		2	Surface	Calyptrozyma	16.26
			Depth	Geminibasidium	12.63
	High	1	Surface	Geminibasidium	28.43
			Depth	Geminibasidium	34.18
		2	Surface	Calyptrozyma	28.02
			Depth	Calyptrozyma	22.32
Subalpine	Unburned	Control	Surface	Piloderma	16.45
				Mortierella	13.11
				Amphinema	11.29
			Depth	Mortierella	21.05
				Piloderma	18.65
				Tylospora	15.34
	Low	1	Surface	Leucosporidium	17.95
			Depth	Leucosporidium	16.69
		2	Surface	Mortierella	17.07
			Depth	Mortierella	17.24
	High	1	Surface	Leucosporidium	27.98
			Depth	Leucosporidium	18.39
		2	Surface	Calyptrozyma	46.99
			Depth	Calyptrozyma	41.95

Table 3: Dominant taxa in terms of relative abundance for each treatment group. Relative abundance quantified as proportion (percent) of sequence reads for given taxa to all sequence reads of any taxa within treatment group. Three most dominant genera of fungi displayed for unburned controls, and genera with highest relative abundance displayed for each burned group. Sequence reads produced using Qiime 2 (Bolyen et al. 2019).

Table 4: PERMANOVA analysis results of weighted UniFrac fungal community composition dissimilarity. Pairwise comparisons between treatment groups are stratified by forest type, fire severity, and soil depth to quantify proportion of inter-group variability to intra-group variability expressed as pseudo-F (psF). Greater psF represents greater dissimilarity in fungal composition between groups. Total proportion of inter-group variation is summed for each forest type and fire severity comparison, expressed as Σ pseudo-F (Σ psF). Analysis run at default of 999 permutations using Qiime2 (Bolyen et al. 2019). Type-severity-depth relationships not significantly different based on False Discovery Rate (FDR) adjusted p-value (q-value) shown in red.

Year Post-Fire	Forest Type	Fire Sev	verity	Soil Depth	Proportion Inter-Group Variation (psF)	FDR adj. p-value (q-value)	Total Inter-Group Variation (ΣpsF)
1	Lower Montane	Low	High	Surface	4.86	q = 0.003	6.93
				Depth	2.07	q = 0.043	
	Subalpine	Low	High	Surface	7.91	q = 0.005	14.04
				Depth	6.13	q = 0.008	14.04
	Lower	Low		Surface	5.13	q = 0.003	0.52
	Subalpine			Depth	3.40	q = 0.004	8.33
		High		Surface	10.02	q = 0.003	16 45
Dron of Circuificout				Depth	6.43	q = 0.003	10.45
Inter-Group Variation (%)	59.65	35.41		4.94			
2	Lower Montane	Low	High	Surface	1.42	q > 0.05	2.87
				Depth	1.45	q > 0.05	
	Subalpine	Low	High	Surface	8.87	q = 0.004	16.06
				Depth	8.09	q = 0.004	10.90
	Lower Montane/ Subalpine	Low High		Surface	6.35	q = 0.005	14.81
				Depth	8.46	q = 0.004	
				Surface	14.35	q = 0.005	24.12
Drop of Significant				Depth	9.78	q = 0.004	24.13
Inter-Group Variation (%)	69.66	28.14		7.26			

Table 5: PERMANOVA analysis results of weighted UniFrac fungal community composition dissimilarity between Unburned (control) and fire-effected (low- and high-severity) plots sampled in Year 2. Pairwise comparisons between treatment groups are stratified by forest type, fire severity, and soil depth to quantify proportion of inter-group variability to intra-group variability expressed as pseudo-F (psF). Greater psF represents greater dissimilarity in fungal composition between groups. Total proportion of inter-group variation is summed for each forest type and fire severity comparison, expressed as Σ pseudo-F (Σ psF). Analysis run at default of 999 permutations using Qiime2 (Bolyen et al. 2019). Type-severity-depth relationships not significantly different from unburned controls based on False Discovery Rate (FDR) adjusted p-value (q-value) shown in red.

Forest Type	Compared to Unburned Control	Soil Depth	Proportion Inter-Group Variation (psF)	FDR adj. p-value (q-value)	Total Inter- Group Variation (ΣpsF)	
Lower	Low	Surface	5.38	q = 0.007	0.01	
Montane		Depth	3.53	q = 0.031	8.91	
	High	Surface	8.20	q = 0.014	12.52	
		Depth	5.33	q = 0.021	13.53	
Subalpine	Low	Surface	1.56	q > 0.05	2.98	
		Depth	1.42	q > 0.05		
	High	Surface	15.19	q = 0.019	25.27	
		Depth	10.08	q = 0.038		
Lower Montane/ Subalpine	Unburned	Surface	2.25	q > 0.05	4.70	
		Depth	2.45	q > 0.05	4.70	

Figures (a)





(c)

(d)

(b)



Figure 1: Fire perimeters and plot locations sampled during the summers of 2021 and 2022 (a). 41 plots were established to study post-fire effects of the 2020 wildfire season for the Mullen (b), Calwood (c), and Cameron Peak (d) Fires in two distinct forest types.



Figure 2: Five overall dominant taxa of fungi sequenced from post-fire soil collection in lower-montane forests. "Dominance" defined as highest levels of relative abundance within all burned lower-montane treatment groups. Relative abundance quantified as proportion (percent) of sequence reads for given taxon to sequence reads of all taxa within treatment group. Results stratified by soil depth (columns) and year post-fire. Relative abundance of taxa in unburned controls (blue) graphed to compare presence/absence of fungal genera in burned and unburned plots. Taxon not graphed in Year 2 (*Warcupia*) results from lower relative abundance and loss of top-five relative abundance dominance in that treatment group, though it may be dominant in lower-montane forests overall. Visualized using ggplot2 in R (Wickham, 2016).



Figure 3: Five overall dominant taxa of fungi sequenced from post-fire soil collection in subalpine forests. "Dominance" defined as highest levels of relative abundance within all burned subalpine treatment groups. Relative abundance quantified as proportion (percent) of sequence reads for given taxon to sequence reads of all taxa within fire severity treatment group. Results stratified by soil depth (columns) and year post-fire. Relative abundance of taxa in unburned controls (blue) graphed to compare presence/absence of fungal genera in burned and unburned plots. Taxon not graphed in all four grid panels (*Leptodontidium*) results from overall dominant status in subalpine plots, but less dominant relative abundance within fire-depth-year treatment groups. Visualized using ggplot2 in R (Wickham, 2016).



Figure 4. Principle Coordinate Analysis (PCoA) of Weighted Unique Fraction (UniFrac) fungal diversity dissimilarity stratified by forest type and fire severity one (a) and two (b) years post-fire. Axes represent principle coordinates explaining greatest (PCo1) and penultimate (PCo2) percent of variability in fungal beta-diversity for each year. Points placed closer together on each graph represent greater phylogenetic similarity of fungal species composition between samples. Ellipses represent 95% confidence interval of point distribution for each forest type-fire severity treatment group. Fungal OTUs sequenced via ITS primer PCR replication. Analysis performed using Qiime 2 (Bolyen et al. 2019) and visualized using ggplot2 in R (Wickham, 2016).



Figure 5: Principle Coordinate Analysis (PCoA) of Weighted Unique Fraction (UniFrac) fungal diversity dissimilarity in subalpine forests stratified by fire severity and soil depth one (a) and two (b) years post-fire. Axes represent principle coordinates explaining greatest (PCo1) and penultimate (PCo2) percent of variability in fungal beta-diversity for each year. Points placed closer together on each graph represent greater phylogenetic similarity of fungal species composition between samples. Ellipses represent 95% confidence interval of point distribution for each forest type-fire severity treatment group. Fungal OTUs sequenced via ITS primer PCR replication. Analysis performed using Qiime 2 (Bolyen et al. 2019) and visualized using ggplot2 in R (Wickham, 2016).

(a)



Figure 6: Principle Coordinate Analysis (PCoA) of Weighted Unique Fraction (UniFrac) fungal diversity dissimilarity between soil depths in low-severity lower montane and high-severity subalpine forests Year 1 (a) and Year 2 (b). Significant differences in fungal community composition were found between soil depths in both forest types. Graphed here, lower montane low-severity dissimilarity in Year 1 is the only relationship not statistically significant (p > 0.05) and is shown as a means of comparison for the same treatment group in Year 2 (q = 0.043). Axes represent principle coordinates explaining greatest (PCo1) and penultimate (PCo2) percent of variability in fungal beta-diversity for each year. Points placed closer together on each graph represent greater phylogenetic similarity of fungal species composition between samples. Ellipses represent 95% confidence interval of point distribution for each forest type-fire severity treatment group. Fungal OTUs sequenced via ITS primer PCR replication. Analysis performed using Qiime 2 (Bolyen et al. 2019) and visualized using ggplot2 in R (Wickham, 2016).



Figure 7: Shannon's Diversity Index (SDI) quantified for fungal alpha-diversity and represented as means stratified by fire severity and soil depth. Fungal diversity is greatest in low-severity burn plots (p = 0.009), particularly in depth (d) soils verses surface (s) soils (fire severity x soil depth p = 0.013). Unburned (u) control plots added to graph for fungal diversity comparison against low- (l) and high- (h) severity plots. SDI quantified and visualization created using vegan and ggplot2 in R, respectively.



Figure 8: Alpha-diversity of ectomycorrhizal fungi (EMF) stratified by forest type, fire severity, and soil depth, quantified using Shannon's Diversity Index (SDI). Fire severity and soil depth are the most significant effects on EMF diversity (both p < 0.001), though the magnitude of diversity dissimilarity driven by fire severity varies between ponderosa pine and spruce-fir forests (forest type x fire severity p = 0.23). SDI quantified and visualization created using vegan and ggplot2 in R, respectively.



Figure 9: Shannon's Diversity Index (SDI) quantified for arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi (AMF) as a function of fire severity, forest type, and year post-fire. Forest type and year post-fire are the most significant drivers of AMF alpha-diversity (both p < 0.001). Very few AMF OTUs were detected in spruce-fir surface soils collected in Year 1, and thus a boxplot distribution of the data is not possible. Unburned (u) control plot AMF diversity quantified as "Year 0" for comparison against low- (l) and high- (h) severity plot diversity. SDI quantified and visualization created using vegan and ggplot2 in R, respectively.



Figure 10: Mixed-effects linear regression model between alpha-diversity of soil arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi (AMF) and understory percent graminoid cover stratified by forest type and year post-fire. Alpha-diversity measured using Shannon's Diversity Index (SDI). Graminoid cover in lower montane forests is generally greater than subalpine forests at similar levels of AMF SDI (p = 0.005). Graminoid cover increases more strongly with AMF diversity in Year 2 than Year 1 (p = 0.033). Unburned control diversity and cover expressed as "Year 0" to compare against burned treatment groups. SDI quantified and visualization created using vegan and ggplot2 in R, respectively.



Figure 11: Observed presence of extreme soil hydrophobicity expressed in relation to fire-severity. Extreme hydrophobicity calculated as percentage of soil depths requiring 15+ seconds for complete water infiltration based on Water Droplet Penetration Time (WDPT) test. Analysis stratified by soil depth (surface soil at 0-5 cm and deep soil at 5-10 cm), forest type (top row lower-montane and bottom row subalpine), and year post-fire (columns). Unburned control observed hydrophobicity expressed as "Year 0" to compare against burned treatment groups, though unburned control plots were far fewer in quantity than burned plots. Visualized using ggplot2 in R (Wickham, 2016).



Figure 12: Mixed-effects linear regression model between ectomycorrhizal fungal (EMF) alpha-diversity and percent high soil hydrophobicity observed, stratified by forest type and soil depth. High hydrophobicity is positively influenced by surface (s) soils verses deep (d) soil, and correlations are inverted between lower montane (pp) and subalpine (spruce-fir) forests. Alpha-diversity measured using Shannon's Diversity Index (SDI). SDI quantified and visualization created using vegan and ggplot2 in R, respectively.